	Public Protection & Development Management
	[image: image1.jpg]Cherwell

DISTRICT COUNCIL
NORTH OXFORDSHIRE





	Andy Preston – Head of Public Protection & Development Management
	

	
	Iain Painting 
Barton Willmore 

7 Soho Square 

London 

W1D 3QB
	
	Bodicote House
Bodicote

Banbury

Oxfordshire

OX15 4AA

www.cherwell.gov.uk

	

	Please ask for: 
	Jenny Barker 
	Direct Dial:
	01295 221828 

	Email:
	Jenny.barker@cherwell-dc.gov.uk
	Our Ref:
	11/01494/OUT 


11 August 2014
Dear Ian 
Land at Graven Hill and SW Bicester applications ref 11/01494/OUT and 13/00847/OUT
I am writing further to your letters of 19th June and 23rd July 2014 raising concerns with regard to the adequacy of the transport assessments in relation to the above applications. 

Following receipt of your letters the Council has sought the advice of the Highway Authority regarding the adequacy of the transport assessments accompanying the applications to which you refer. The County Council advise that; 
· Paragraph 5 states that, “Both applications make use of an earlier version of the model (2007 data) prior to the revalidation by Halcrow using 2012/13 data.”  The model has not been revalidated.  The model version that has been used to assess the North West Bicester masterplan is a re-based 2007 model, i.e. using the same base matrices.  The work Halcrow undertook in 2012/13 was to verify that traffic count data in 2012 was similar to the 2007 modelled flows as traffic growth had not been at the level expected.  The base network had already been altered to include the south-west link road when that opened and in 2013 the base network was further updated to include the changes in the town centre.  

· Future year matrices have been developed based on the latest information from Cherwell District Council as each development has needed to undertake a transport assessment.  Clearly, this has been an emerging picture over the last couple of years and the modelling undertaken for NW Bicester needed to test all proposed growth to the end of its build out period (as understood at that time) due to the fact it was testing the masterplan, i.e. a much longer timeframe than most other development sites.
· Area for assessment – the scale of development proposed at North West Bicester and the potential interplay between the peripheral route corridors meant a need to assess the impact across the town.  

· Hopefully the details above help to explain that the base model has not significantly changed and the future year scenarios have reflected the latest information as each application has come forward.  There have been changes in proposals for future developments and highway schemes, however, the transport assessments for Graven Hill and SW Bicester highlight the junctions that their developments will have an impact on and these changes would not be expected to alter this.  Furthermore, mitigation measures or contributions towards improvement measures have been agreed.  The original transport assessments do therefore remain valid, reasonable and assess the likely impact.  

In the light of the above advice it was not considered necessary to report your representation with regard to the Graven Hill application to the Planning Committee.

Yours sincerely 

Jenny Barker 

Team Leader (Development Control & Development Management) 

